
PLANNING COMMISSION AGENDA 
CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE 

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 6, 2015 
7700 MISSION ROAD 

7:00 P.M. 
 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

II. ROLL CALL 
 

III. APPROVAL OF PC MINUTES – SEPTEMBER 1,  2015 
 

IV. PUBLIC HEARINGS 
None 

 
V. NON-PUBLIC HEARINGS 

   
PC2015-115       Request for Site Plan Approval  

7501 Mission Road 
Current Zoning:  C-0 
Applicant: Chris Hafner, Davidson Architecture 
(Applicant has requested this be continued to 11/3/2015) 
 

PC2015-116     Request for Building Line Modification  
8440 Roe Avenue  
Current Zoning:  R-1a 
Applicant: Dana Blay 
 

PC2015-117       Request for Building Elevation Modification  
6715 Granada 
Current Zoning:  R-1a 
Applicant: Rick Jones, NSPJ Architecture 
 

PC2015-06            Request for Approval of Final Development Plan 
7930 State Line Road 
Applicant:  Mitch DiCarlo with Block & Company 
 

 
VI. OTHER BUSINESS   

 
 
VII. ADJOURNMENT   
 

Plans available at City Hall if applicable 
If you cannot be present, comments can be made by e-mail to 

Cityclerk@Pvkansas.com 
 
*Any Commission members having a conflict of interest, shall acknowledge that conflict prior to the 
hearing of an application, shall not participate in the hearing or discussion, shall not vote on the issue and 
shall vacate their position at the table until the conclusion of the hearing 

mailto:Cityclerk@Pvkansas.com
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PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES 
September 1, 2015 

 
 
ROLL CALL 
The Planning Commission of the City of Prairie Village met in regular session on 
Tuesday, September 1, 2015, in the Municipal Building Council Chambers at 7700 
Mission Road.  Chairman Nancy Wallerstein called the meeting to order at 7:00 with the 
following members present: James Breneman, Nancy Wallerstein, Patrick Lenahan, 
Jonathan Birkel and Jeffrey Valentino.  
 
The following persons were present in their advisory capacity to the Planning 
Commission:  Graham Smith, City Planning Consultant; Wes Jordan, Assistant City 
Administrator; Mitch Dringman, Building Official; Eric Mikkelson, Council Liaison and 
Joyce Hagen Mundy, Commission Secretary.    
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Patrick Lehanan requested that the wording of the first sentence in the third paragraph 
on page five be changed from “Patrick Lehanan confirmed that the” to “Patrick Lehanan 
questioned if the”.  James Breneman moved for the approval of the minutes of the 
Planning Commission for August 4, 2015 with the change requested.  The motion was 
seconded by Jeffrey Valentino and passed by a vote of 5 to 0.    
 
 
PUBLIC HEARINGS 
There were no Public Hearings scheduled before the Commission. 
 
 
NON PUBLIC HEARINGS  
 
PC2015-115    Request for Site Plan Approval – Wireless Antenna 

   7700 Mission Road 
Emily Roseberry, with Selective Site Consultants 9900 West 109th Street, representing 
Verizon Wireless who is requesting approval to replace six antennas on the existing cell 
tower at 7700 Mission Road. The existing antenna are on the middle platform at 
approximately 122 feet. There are 12 existing antenna on the platform – 4 per each 
array.  This application will replace the 3 LTE and 3 CDMA antennas on each array.  
The proposed antenna are about 96 inches x. 12 inches x 7 inches – a similar size to the 
largest existing antenna on each array.  The accessory equipment and coaxial cables 
will be replaced according to the existing cable and equipment placements. 
 
Graham Smith noted this location is on the northwest portion of the City Hall grounds.  
The property is zoned R1-A and the installation has a valid special use permit that was 
renewed in 2009, (PC 2009-17) and continues through 2019.   
 



2 

 

The property fronts on Mission Road and is setback substantially from the streetscape.  
The closest abutting property to the north is used for the parking lot for Shawnee 
Mission East High School, and the school building and facilities are setback at a 
substantial distance from this site across the parking lot. 
 
In October 2009, the Planning Commission approved the Special Use Permit Renewal 
for this tower and the approval was based on the new Wireless Communications 
Ordinance. Changes in the installation for carriers are required to be submitted to the 
Planning Commission for site plan review and approval. The Planning Commission 
approved similar upgrades for AT&T, Verizon Wireless and Sprint in 2014. 
 
It is the opinion of Staff that the request does not substantially change the installation 
and should be approved.  The proposed antenna is a replacement of existing antenna, 
is consistent with the existing antenna on the facility, and there will be little or no 
perceived change or change in the impact on adjacent property.   
 
The Planning Commission concurred with the following staff analysis of the application 
per the site plan criteria:  
 
A. The Site is capable of accommodating the building, parking areas and drives with 

appropriate open space and landscape. 
The capacity of the site to accommodate all equipment was addressed in the renewal of 
the Special Use Permit.  The proposed antenna exchange will not increase any impacts 
that would require a change to that permit or conditions. 
 
B. Utilities are available with adequate capacity to serve the proposed development. 
This is an existing installation and adequate utilities are available to serve the location. 
 
C. The plan provides for adequate management of stormwater runoff. 
No additional impervious area will be created and therefore a stormwater management 
plan is not required. 
 
D. The plan provides for safe and easy ingress, egress, and internal traffic 

circulation. 
The site is an existing installation and utilizes the driveway and parking for the site.  The 
ability of the site to accommodate ingress and egress was addressed in the renewal of 
the Special Use Permit.  The proposed antenna will not increase any impacts for ingress 
and egress to the site. 
 
E. The plan is consistent with good land planning and good site engineering design 

principles. 
This is an existing installation, and maintenance and upgrades of current facilities are 
supported by the City’s current policies and regulations.  Site plan review of exchange of 
equipment is still required; however this plan is consistent with all existing approvals and 
standards. 
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F. An appropriate degree of compatibility will prevail between the architectural 
quality of the proposed building and the surrounding neighborhood. 

The proposed antenna will be the same as the existing antenna and located away from 
the streetscape, and abutting property is a large parking area so there will be little 
impact on the surrounding area. 
 
G. The plan represents an overall development pattern that is consistent with the 

comprehensive plan and other adopted planning policies. 
This is an existing site.  While Wireless communication facilities are not specifically 
addressed in Village Vision, the City’s wireless communication policies and regulations 
promote upgrade and maintenance of existing facilities. 
 
Patrick Lenahan moved that the Planning Commission find favorably on the site plan 
criteria and approve the proposed site plan application PC2015-114 for the installation 
of six replacement antenna at 7700 Mission Road for Verizon Wireless based on 
drawings dated 6/11/2015 subject to the following conditions: 
1. That the replacement antenna be installed as shown on the proposed site plan. 
2. That all wiring be contained inside the tower. 
3. That the new equipment be installed in the existing cabinets. 
The motion was seconded by James Breneman and passed unanimously.   
 
PC2015-115     Request for Site Plan Approval   
                          7501 Mission Road 
Chris Hafner, with Davidson Architects, appeared before the Commission to request site 
plan approval for a new two-story office building and associated site improvements.  The 
new building would replace the existing two-story, multi-tenant office building on the site. 
The lot is located on the southeast corner of 75th Street and Mission Road.  The property 
is zoned C-O, Office Building District.   
 
The property addressed on Mission Road, but the long-axis of the building is oriented 
toward 75th Street and has similar scale office and commercial uses to the north.  
Shawnee Mission East High School, a more intense and larger scale development is 
across Mission Road to the west.  The site is adjacent to single family residential uses to 
the east and south.  The site sits below Mission Road and below the residential uses 
along Mission Road to the south of the site. The proposed office building on the site is 
compatible with the ranch, split-level and two story homes adjacent to the site.   
 
The location of the new building on the site is being pushed north near the right-of-way 
for 75th Street, allowing the parking to be accommodated behind (south) and to the east 
the building. The location of the building on the site is similar to that of the buildings on 
the north side of 75th Street.   
 
Currently access to the site is from Mission Road and from 75th Street.  The proposed 
site plan has access to the site at two points: 

 From Mission Road, generally in the same location as existing access; 

 From Mohawk Drive, on the east side of the site. 
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After discussion with the Director of Public Works that applicant has agreed to remove 
the earlier proposed access from 75th Street after concerns expressed with traffic impact 
from the proposed 75th Street access.  The proposed access to Mohawk Drive could 
have impacts on the neighborhood to the east.   
 
Nancy Wallerstein asked if he access shown onto 75th Street would be replaced with 
additional parking spaces. 
 
New parking totaling 79 spaces, including 4 handicap accessible spaces, is proposed to 
serve the building.  Per Section 19.46, Off-Street Parking and Loading Regulations, 
Section 030, Require Spaces, 69 spaces are required based on the size and use of the 
building. 
 
James Breneman noted the proposed location of the trash dumpster is near residential 
properties.  Mr. Hafner replied the location of the dumpster has not been changed from 
its current location but a new enclosure is proposed.  Mr. Breneman questioned the 
second story of the building meeting code with only one exit shown on the plans.  Mr. 
Hafner replied the plans prepared for site plan approval are not fully developed and 
noted the second floor will meet code and will include an elevator.   
 
Jonathan Birkel suggested a possible alternate location for the trash enclosure.  Mr. 
Hafner noted the proposed location is designed for the ease of movement for the trash 
service trucks.   
 
Nancy Wallerstein noted this is an opportunity to improve dumpster noise with relocation 
of the dumpster.  Mr. Hafner stated the dumpster could not be located along Mohawk 
due to a sanitary sewer easement.   
 
James Breneman suggested the dumpster be located in the northwest corner noting this 
would be closer to the office building it services.   
 
Jeffrey Valentino questioned the elevation of the proposed building in relation to the 
existing building and the compatibility of the building with others on 75th Street.  Mr. 
Hafner replied the elevation would not be the same as 75th Street buildings.  It will be 
tucked in on the lot and the proposed roof would be very reminiscent of other office 
buildings on 75th Street.   
 
Jonathan Birkel asked if the applicant had a materials board. Mr. Hafner replied he did 
not.  The primary building materials proposed include stone, aluminum composite 
material (ACM) and glazing (glass).  The ACM or metal panel is not widely used in this 
area. Two colors of the ACM are proposed, Alabaster (cream) and Anodic Satin Mica 
(beige). Its application does not make up more than 50% of any façade of the building. 
The stone application is generally around the base of the building. 
 
Jeffrey Valentino noted these materials are not similar to other Prairie Village office 
buildings.  Jonathan Birkel noted on the north elevation the east side wall is a very large 
blank surface.   
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Nancy Wallerstein agreed stating she sees this building as very “vanilla” with no 
architectural detail.  She would like to see something more reminiscent of Prairie 
Village.  This is a very cold building and she would like to see something done to warm it 
up.   
 
Patrick Lenahan noted that one of the site plan criteria addresses an appropriate degree 
of compatibility with prevailing architectural quality of the proposed building and the 
surrounding neighborhood.  Mr. Hafner replied that a more global view of Prairie Village 
reflects several buildings of a more modern design along 75th Street and Mission Road.  
He noted the proposed brick on the building and other texture features.   
 
Mr. Hafner pointed out the recent approval of the Commission of the renovation of the 
old IRS building on 75th Street. He noted they are seeking a very clean architectural 
design that is often used for medical office buildings.  They are not looking at replicating 
the existing building on this site.  Mr. Hafner pointed out the variety of office building 
architecture along 75th Street.   
 
Mr. Lenahan replied the surrounding office buildings architecture involves detail, texture 
and color.  Mr. Birkel views the plans submitted as early working documents to which an 
additional level of detail will be added for final design.   
 
Nancy Wallerstein stated she would like to see sample boards, more detail and texture 
in the building design that is more in conformance with the city.   
 
Jeffrey Valentino asked about the monument sign and light reflected on the plan and if 
they are included in the site plan approval.  Graham Evans replied the monument sign 
approval would be a separate process and that staff will work with the applicant on the 
lighting plan.  Nancy Wallerstein asked about the landscape plan.  Mr. Smith noted a 
landscaped plan has been submitted and is addressed in staff comments.   
 
Jeffrey Valentino moved the Planning Commission continue this application to their 
October 6th meeting directing the applicant to bring in a materials sample board, the 
relocation of the trash enclosure, and to investigate adding architectural features to the 
building that would provide more compatibility with the surrounding area.  The motion 
was seconded by Jonathan Birkel and passed by a vote of 5 to 0.   
 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
PC2015-06  Request for Rezoning from C-0 & R-lb to CP-1 
   7930 State Line Road 
This application was first heard by the Planning Commission on June 2, 2015, and then 
again on July 7, 2015.  The Planning Commission recommended approval of the 
rezoning and preliminary site plan subject to 15 conditions.  Additionally the Planning 
Commission approved a Conditional Use Permit for a drive through based on the site 
plan, subject to 3 conditions – one it being contingent upon approval of the Zoning and 
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Preliminary Site Plan by the Governing Body.  The Governing Body considered the 
application at its August 3 meeting and failed to approve the application.  A motion was 
approved to send the application back to the Planning Commission to look at specific 
issues associated with the drive through and relationship with abutting residential 
property.  A revised site plan based on this motion has been developed by the applicant.   
 
Mitch DiCarlo, with Block & Company, noted the primary issues from the City Council 
were the drive-through and noise.  A new site plan has been developed to further 
address those.  While the new plan addresses these issues, other issues are created.  
Mr. DiCarlo stated that applicant is willing to move forward with either plan.  A revised 
landscape plan has been created using more plants and trees suggested at the Council 
meeting.  The revised landscape plan will be implemented with either site plan 
recommended by the Planning Commission.  An engineering firm was hired to conduct 
a noise analysis of the proposed drive through speakers and the existing noise levels.  
The dumpster has been moved further from the residential properties to minimize noise.    
 
Jeff Bartz with BHC Rhodes and Danny Potts with Klover Architects presented a 
comparison of the proposed site plans.   
 
The revised site plan includes additional landscape materials, and a revised circulation 
plan that does not circulate parking and drive-through traffic as far back (west) on the 
site.  Instead, two staking lanes turn into the drive-through closer to the building on the 
central part of the lot.  The speaker boxes for the drive through remain in the same 
location as the original application and are oriented to the south west – towards the office 
property to the south.  While additional landscape materials and reduced potential for all 
traffic circulating to the back portion of the lot could reduce perceived noise impacts on 
abutting residential property, the revised plan also presents a potential circulation issue.  
There is only one drive lane to the majority of the site parking on the north side of the lot, 
and if more than 12 cars begin to stack at the drive-through area, there is the potential 
for customers trying to access parking to stack in that line along the east side of the 
applicants property.  This option was originally proposed by the applicant prior to the 
initial application, but due to potential stacking issues staff requested the circulation 
option shown on the original application. 
 
Wes Jordan noted that if five or six cars are in the drive through lanes access parking 
would be impacted.  However, the Council has requested a shorter drive-through area 
with less impact on the neighborhood.  Thus, the applicant has been given differing 
direction from the planning staff and the city council.   
 
Nancy Wallerstein asked how many cars can be stacked.  Jeff Bartz responded there is 
room for 10 cars to stack back to State Line Road.  Wes Jordan noted that counting 
back from the speaker boxes on five or six cars can stack without blocking cars in the 
parking lot.  Jeffrey Valentino noted the proposed site plan is similar to that of the 
McDonald’s at 78th & Metcalf which has had the stacking lane filled at times and he 
believed this could occur at this location also.  Mr. Lenahan noted the stacking issues on 
the proposed site would be inconvenient for customers on the site, but would not impact 
traffic on State Line Road.   
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Mitch DiCarlo stated that a new Slim Chickens recently opened on 135th Street in 
Overland Park.  Drive-through business represents approximately 30% of its business 
as opposed to a McDonald’s where drive-through business can represent up to 80% of 
their business.   
 
Nancy Wallerstein asked for clarification of the comments from the City Council.  Wes 
Jordan reported that some council members said this is not the right place for a 
restaurant; some said it is not the right place for a drive-through, concerns were raised 
with the volume of noise from its operation, particularly the order boxes and concern 
with lighting from vehicles shining unto residential properties.   
 
Nancy Wallerstein stated her primary concern with the new design is that it has families  
crossing the vehicular traffic in the drive-through lanes to get to the restaurant.  She is 
concerned for the safety of children, who generally do not pay attention to traffic in 
parking lots.  Mr. Bartz replied that there is a marked crosswalk for pedestrians and 
signage.   
 
Eric Mikkelson asked if the length of the drive-through could be less than the initial plan 
and more than the revised plan.  Mr. Bartz explained they are reviewed that option; 
however, it created more problems, including car lights shining unto the residential 
properties, also it would not allow sufficient room for fire and emergency vehicles and 
was not feasible.   
 
Jeffrey Valentino agreed that parking at the back of the lot would create a car lights 
issue and liked the new proposed plan.   
 
James Breneman asked how critical the drive-through feature was for the business and 
if there could be a “park & carry” service area instead. Jeff Bartz replied the drive-
through was essential to the operation of the business.   
 
Danny Potts with Klover Architects noted the applicant has addressed the headlights 
shining unto residential properties, are constructing an eight foot fence, are providing 
denser landscaping, have moved the dumpster further away from the residential 
properties, sound boards and landscaping have been added at the order spots.   
 
Nancy Wallerstein stated she felt providing drive-through service is essential for this 
location in today’s mobile society. 
 
Jeff Bartz goal of new plan is to minimize noise.  They have done so with additional 
landscaping using recommended trees and adding landscaping around the sound 
boards and moving dumpster further away from residents.  Only parking will be located 
in the deepest part of the lot by the residential properties.   
A study was completed by Henderson Engineers, Inc. on August 19th and 20th.  Noise 
levels were measured on the proposed site and the existing Slim Chickens restaurants 
in Independence, Missouri and Overland Park, Kansas at noon.  The results indicate the 
intercom noise is primarily inaudible except at times of no traffic, though locust, wind 
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noise and other typical outdoor ambient noises will be approximately equivalent or 
louder than the intercom system.  Based on testing, the estimated level from the drive 
through speaker at the northwest property line on the proposed site is 42.2 decibels with 
the existing ambient noise level of 51.5 decibels.  Noise from the two locations tested 
revealed noise levels at 10 and 15 feet from the speakers to be less than existing traffic 
noise from the street.   
 
Patrick Lenahan commended the applicant for addressing the noise issue; however, he 
noted the time of day the residents are concerned with noise levels is not at noon, but 
rather the evening hours when there will be less traffic noise to cover the sound. 
 
Jeff Bartz noted the other sound reduction steps taken to protect the residential 
properties including the construction of an 8 foot fence with dense landscaping added 
and the direction of the sound boxes being directed away from the residents.  Mr. Bartz 
added that the steps taken by the applicant will also address current noise the residents 
are hearing from the operations of Panda Express.   
 
James Breneman confirmed that the fence will be eight feet in height at all locations, 
noting plans reference a six foot fence.  He noted that due to the slope of the land light 
from headlights may be visible over the fence.  Mr. Lenahan noted that such lighting 
would only be for a minimal time, noting when the vehicles turned the headlights would 
be below the fence height.   
 
Jonathan Birkel asked what the hours of operation would be.  Nancy Wallerstein replied 
a condition of approval set by the Planning Commission limits operation to no later than 
10 p.m.   
 
Nancy Wallerstein noted that many of the initial concerns raised on this project were the 
result of the operations of the Panda Express located on the adjacent property.  The city 
has been proactive in addressing these concerns with Panda Express.   
 
Eric Mikkelson asked if the applicant would consider a ten foot fence.  Mr. Bartz stated 
the maximum fence height allowed by the city is eight feet.  Mrs. Wallerstein noted an 
eight foot fence would be consistent with the fence on the adjacent property.   
 
Patrick Lenahan stated he has concerns with pedestrians crossing the parking lot to get 
to the restaurant through the drive-through area.  He feels that the initial plan with the 
improved landscaping better addresses the concerns expressed than the revised plan.   
 
Nancy Wallerstein noted the city council’s recent concerns with pedestrian safety and 
asked Mr. Mikkelson if he had any concerns with customers crossing two lanes of drive-
through traffic to enter the restaurant.  Mr. Mikkelson responded the Council was 
concerned with pedestrian safety and noted the revised plan did present safety issues 
as well as stacking issues.   
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Jonathan Birkel stated he feels the applicant has done everything he can do to minimize 
the impact of the drive through.  He is still concerned with the high retail use taking place 
next to residential properties.   
 
Nancy Wallerstein noted this is on an arterial street with businesses with similar uses 
throughout the area.  She feels this is an appropriate location.  She prefers the original 
plan due to the safety issues created with the revised plan.  Mr. Mikkelson replied that 
although this is on an arterial street, this is a rezoning request changing zoning from the 
most restrictive commercial use to the broadest commercial use – from C-0 Business 
Office District to C-2 General Commercial District and he feels that places the burden on 
the applicant.  Mrs. Wallerstein replied that she felt the applicant did a remarkable job 
meeting the site plan criteria and addressing the concerns expressed.   
 
Patrick Lenahan requested that condition #15 be changed to read “evening ambient 
noise levels” rather than “daytime ambient noise levels”.   
 
Graham Smith advised the Commission that this site plan is considered a preliminary 
site plan approval and if the rezoning request is granted by the Governing Body, the 
applicant will return to the Planning Commission for final site plan approval with more 
detailed final design plans.   
 
James Breneman stated that he understands the concerns expressed regarding 
pedestrian safety with the revised plan, but noted that with the original also has 
pedestrians crossing the parking lot in front of vehicles.  He feels the revised plan is 
better than the original plan.   
 
Nancy Wallerstein stated she does like the short lanes.  Mr. Bartz noted that both the 
operations in Independence and Overland Park follow the revised plan and have not 
had any problems with stacking.  Mr. Potts added the restaurant has a longer wait time 
which is one of the reasons for the double lanes.   
 
James Breneman moved the Planning Commission recommend the Governing Body 
approve the requested zoning based on the revised site plan subject to the conditions of 
approval recommended by staff with the amendment to condition #15 requested by Mr. 
Lenahan.   
 
The motion failed for the lack of a second.   
 
Patrick Lenahan moved the Planning Commission recommend the Governing Body 
approve the requested rezoning based on the original site plan approved by the 
Planning Commission on July 7, 2015 with the revised landscape plan and subject to 
the 15 conditions of approval recommended by staff as revised by the Planning 
Commission.  The motion was seconded by Jeffrey Valentino.   
 
Mr. Valentino stated he would like to see the positives of both site plans combined.  
Nancy Wallerstein asked how many parking spaces are usually filled at the existing 
locations and if it was possible to make the loop larger moving some parking spaces 
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next to the restaurant.  Mr. Potts replied he did not know the amount of parking spaces 
used at other locations.  Mr. Bartz stated they did look at changing the size of the loop 
internally and moving the loop would only allow for 6 or 7  close parking spaces.  
 
Eric Mikkelson asked if 49 spaces were necessary based on an estimated 30% drive-
through customers and also questioned the proposed outdoor patio seats were critical to 
business operations or if this area could be reduced or removed.   
 
Danny Potts replied that this is a feature that is common in restaurants today and their 
client wants to be able to provide that.  Mr. Valentino stated he views that feature for sit-
down restaurants, not drive-through facilities.  
 
Graham Smith advised the Commission that the parking is based on the city’s code and 
does address drive-through operations.  However, he noted that they are requesting a 
planned zoning district which does allow the commission flexibility to code requirements.  
 
Mitch DiCarlo noted that 80% of the business is done between the hours of 11 – 1:30 
and 4 to 7 p.m.  It would be rare that parking would extend to outside the central area.   
He noted that the four parking spaces on the western most parking lot could be removed 
reducing available parking from 49 to 45 spaces.  Mrs. Wallerstein stated she would like 
to have those spaces available for vehicles with trailers or large trucks.   
 
Chairman Nancy Wallerstein called for a vote on the motion to recommend approval of 
rezoning based on the original site plan.  The motion was voted on and passed by a 
vote of 3 to 2 with Birkel and Breneman voting in opposition.   
 
The applicant and the public were advised that this item will go back to the City Council 
for action on Monday, September 21st.   
 
PC2015-07   Request for Conditional Use Permit for Drive-Through Service Window 
  7930 State Line Road  
The Planning Commission approved a Conditional Use Permit for a drive through based 
on the site plan, subject to 3 conditions – one it being contingent upon approval of the 
Zoning and Preliminary Site Plan by the Governing Body.  The Governing Body 
considered the application at its August 3 meeting and failed to approve the application.  
A motion was approved to send the application back to the Planning Commission to look 
at specific issues associated with the drive through and relationship with abutting 
residential property.  . 
 
Regarding the drive-through noise, the speaker boxes are located approximately 120 
feet or more from the closes residential property boundary, and are oriented away from 
this boundary to the southwest.  An additional condition on this application is 
recommended below, that the speakers be operated at levels that are not audible above 
ambient noise levels from this boundary.  This would mean that any speaker noise 
would not be distinguishable above other noise that is ordinarily heard from the street 
and other operations of adjacent sites. 
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Wes Jordan reported that the City Council’s concerns relative to the drive-through 
primarily focused on noise and the appropriateness of a drive-through window.   
 
Patrick Lenahan moved the Planning Commission approve the requested Conditional 
Use Permit for the operation of a drive-through window at 7930 State Line Road subject 
to the following conditions: 

1. That the Conditional Use Permit approval is contingent upon approval of the CP-
1 Zoning and the Preliminary Development Plan. If the rezoning and Preliminary 
Development Plan are not approved by the Governing Body the approval of this 
Conditional Use Permit will be null and void. 

2. That the applicant maintain the fencing and landscaping according to the revised 
approved landscape plan and replace any plant materials that die and fence that 
is damaged so that the integrity of the landscaping/screening is maintained 
throughout the life of the project. 

3. That the drive-through speaker systems be maintained at decibel levels that are 
not audible above evening ambient noise levels from any residential property 
abutting the site. 

4. That the Conditional Use Permit shall terminate when the site is no longer used 
for a fast food restaurant.  

The motion was seconded by Jeffrey Valentino and passed by a vote of 4 to 0 with 
Jonathan Birkel voting in opposition.   
 
 
INTRODUCTIONS 
Chairman Nancy Wallerstein introduced Melissa Brown who was in attendance and has 
been recommended by Mayor Wassmer for appointment to the Planning Commission 
filling Randy Kronblad’s seat.  Her appointment will go before the City Council on 
Tuesday, September 8th.   
 
 
NEXT MEETING 
Planning Commission Secretary Joyce Hagen Mundy announced that the filing deadline 
for the October Planning Commission meeting is Friday, September 4th.  No new 
applications have been filed.  The continue consideration of the site plan for 7501 
Mission Road will be on the agenda.  Staff is expecting to receive an application for the 
rezoning of the Meadowbrook property.   
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
With no further business to come before the Commission, Chairman Nancy Wallerstein 
adjourned the meeting at 9 p.m.   
 
 
Nancy Wallerstein 
Chairman  



 

 

 

 
 
 

STAFF REPORT 
 

 TO: Prairie Village Planning Commission 
 FROM: Chris Brewster, AICP, Gould Evans, Planning Consultant 
 DATE: October 6, 2015, Planning Commission Meeting   

 
Application: PC 2015-116 

Request: Approval of Front Building Line Modification 

Property Address: 8440 Roe Avenue 

Applicant: Dana Blay 

Current Zoning and Land Use: R-1A Single-Family Residential - Single-Family Dwellings 

Surrounding Zoning and Land Use: North: R-1A Single-Family Residential - Single-Family Dwellings 
 East: R-1A Single-Family Residential - Single-Family Dwellings 
 South: R-1A Single-Family Residential - Single-Family Dwellings 
 West: R-1A Single-Family Residential - Single-Family Dwellings 

Legal Description: TOWN & COUNTRY ESTATES LOT 49 PVC- 

Property Area: 36,540.92 s,f,  (0.84 ac.) 

Related Case Files: n/a  

Attachments: Application, Drawings & Photos 
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COMMENTS: 

The applicant is requesting a building line modification as provided in Chapter 18.18 of the subdivision 
regulations, to extend the garage beyond a platted setback.   

The lot is located on the northwest corner of 85th and Roe, and has a platted setback line of 75 feet adjacent 
to both 85th Street and Roe Avenue. The house sets at an angle on the lot. The current house extends over 
both platted setbacks – a small corner of the structure on the northeast portion of the building along Roe 
(approximately 3’) and a larger portion of the structure on the south along 85th Street (approximately 30’.  
This proposal would extend approximately 15’ further into the platted setback on the south side along 85th 
street.  The proposed application would meet all zoning setbacks for the R-1A district 

Because the house sits at an angle, the encroachments into the platted setbacks occur deepest on the 
corners, and the extent of the encroachment is less as each façade angles deeper into the lot.  Also, 
because the lot is a corner lot, the required zoning setbacks depend on which street frontage is interpreted 
as the “front”.  By ordinance, lots in the R-1A district have a 30’ front setback, 25’ rear setback, and 5’ side 
yard setback, with a 15’ setback on street-side side yards.  The proposed applications will meet all of these 
setbacks, and would meet the most strict interpretation of either frontage (i.e. it is more than 30’ from both 
Roe and 85th street, and meets the side and rear setbacks on the other lot lines). 

The property to the west of this property is closest to the proposed addition.  It has a platted setback of 50’.  
The structure on this lot is situated approximately 100’ from the closest corner of the proposed addition.  An 
existing tree-line along the property boundary provides a buffer between the two properties. 

Section 18.18.D provides the criteria for the Planning Commission to consider for building line modifications: 

1. That there are special circumstances or conditions affecting the property; 

The lot is a corner lot with the building situated at an angle.  The platted setbacks of 75’ on both sides 
are not consistent with adjacent property and are far larger than the zoning setbacks.  

2. The building line modification is necessary for reasonable and acceptable development of the 
property in question; 

The buildable area of the lot is reduced as a result of the platted setbacks.  While the lot is large and 
there is a reasonable amount of buildable area under the platted setbacks, it is still more constraining 
than other lots in the area.  

3. That the granting of the building line modification will not be detrimental to the public welfare 
or injurious to or adversely affect adjacent property or other property in the vicinity in which 
the particular property is situated; 

Most corner lots in the neighborhood have an “intersection orientation” with the home situated at an 
angle and deep setbacks on both street frontages.  The current structure already encroaches into the 
platted setback (approximately 3’ on Roe and approximately 30’ on 85th street).  However since these 
encroachments occur at an angle, only the corner encroaches at the deepest spot.  Both the existing 
encroachments and what is proposed will still be well within the most restrictive interpretation of 
zoning setbacks for the property. 

 

RECOMMENDATION: 

Staff recommends that the Planning Commission find favorably on the three factors and approve the 
Front Building Line Modification for just that portion of the garage necessary to permit the 10-foot 
expansion. 

EFFECT OF APPROVAL: 

If the Planning Commission finds favorably on the three considerations, it shall adopt a resolution that 
must be recorded with the register of deeds prior to obtaining a building permit 
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Street view from 85th street looking north. 

 

Street view from Roe looking east. 







 

 

 

 
 
 

STAFF REPORT 
 

 TO: Prairie Village Planning Commission 
FROM: Chris Brewster, AICP, Gould Evans, Planning Consultant 
 DATE: October 6, 2015, Planning Commission Meeting   

 
Application: PC 2015-117 

Request: Building Elevation Modification 

Property Address: 6516 Granada 

Applicant: Rick Jones 

Current Zoning and Land Use: R-1A Single-Family Residential - Single-Family 
Dwellings 

Surrounding Zoning and Land Use: North: R-1A Single-Family Residential - Single-
Family Dwellings 

  East: R-1A Single-Family Residential - Single-
Family Dwellings 

  South: R-1A Single-Family Residential - Single-
Family Dwellings 

  West: R-1A Single-Family Residential - Single-
Family Dwellings 

Legal Description: INDIAN FIELDS LOT 26 BLK 5 PVC-0407A0027 

Property Area: 18,336.32 s.f (0.42 ac) 

Related Case Files: N/A 

Attachments: Application, Drawings & Photos, HOA review letter 
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Birdseye View 
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Street View 

 

 
Subject property (looking northwest) 

 

 
Subject property (southeast) 
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COMMENTS: 

The applicant is requesting a modification from building height elevations provided in 
Section 19.44.030, and to build a new structure with a first floor elevation that is 1.52 
feet higher than the existing home elevation, for a property located at 6516 Granada 
Drive.   

Section 19.44.030 requires new homes to be built at or below the first floor elevation of 
any existing home, or to require additional setbacks (each additional 5’ elevation allows 
an additional 6” raise in building elevation).  Up to 3’ in elevation change may be 
approved with Planning Commission review.  The intent of this section is to address the 
scale and height of new structures as old homes are torn down and new homes are 
built. 

The proposed structure exceeds the required zoning setbacks by the following: 

 Required front – 30’;  proposed front setback 40’ 

 Required side setbacks – 5’; proposed approximately 10’ on northwest and 
approximately 17’ on southeast 

 Required rear setbacks – 25’; proposed approximately 48’ 

Per the ordinance this application could be raised an additional 6” due to the side 
setback on the northwest.   

The lot is large – approximately 145’ deep and approximately 115’ wide at the lot 
frontage (137’ at the rear).  The proposed elevation is 941.50 feet; the elevation of the 
existing home is 939.98’.  The elevation of the adjacent home to the northwest is 945.40’ 
and the elevation of the adjacent home to the southeast is 937.30’.  Both the elevation of 
the existing home and the elevation of the proposed new home on the subject site are 
between these two elevations, and roughly near the average (The proposed home 
brings it closer to the middle – 3.9’ difference on northwest and 4.2’ difference on the 
southeast, while the existing home was closer to the existing home on the southeast).   

The proposal is to bring the new structure to nearer the midpoint of the two adjacent 
structures and an additional 1.52’ above the current structure.  This is greater than the 
additional 6” + allowed due to the additional setbacks, but within 3’ limit allowed through 
Planning Commission review.  

Section 19.44.030 Building Elevations reads:   

A.  New residential structures or additions set at the same first floor elevation or 
lower than the original structure shall be exempt from review by the Planning 
Commission.  

B.  New residential structures or additions may raise the first floor elevations six 
inches for every additional five feet over the minimum side yard setback that 
the building sets back from both side property lines. The maximum elevation 
can be raised is three feet without requiring review and approval of the 
Planning Commission.  

C.  New residential structures or additions not meeting paragraphs a or b above 
shall be submitted to the Planning Commission for review and approval. (Ord. 
2019, Sec. III, 2001)  
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RECOMMENDATION: 

The proposed elevation is similar to that of existing adjacent homes, will place the 
proposed home roughly at the mid-point of those homes and would not compromise the 
intent of the ordinance language limiting changes in elevation from existing structures.  
The elevation change is small, it is within the discretionary limits of the Planning 
Commission review, and the proposed home includes additional setbacks on both sides.  
Staff recommends approval of this proposed elevation to 941.50 feet for the first floor 
elevation. 
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CITY COUNCIL 

CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE 

September 21, 2015 
 
 

The City Council of Prairie Village, Kansas, met in regular session on Monday, 

September 21, 2015 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers at the Municipal Building, 

7700 Mission Road, Prairie Village, Kansas.  

 
ROLL CALL 

 Mayor Laura Wassmer called the meeting to order and roll call was taken with the 

following Council members present:   Ashley Weaver, Jori Nelson, Steve Noll, Eric 

Mikkelson, Andrew Wang, Brooke Morehead, Sheila Myers, Dan Runion, David 

Morrison, Ted Odell and Terrence Gallagher. 

 Staff present was: Tim Schwartzkopf, Chief of Police; Keith Bredehoeft, Public 

Works Director; Katie Logan, City Attorney; Quinn Bennion, City Administrator; Wes 

Jordan, Assistant City Administrator; Nolan Sunderman, Assistant to the City 

Administrator; Lisa Santa Maria, Finance Director and Joyce Hagen Mundy,  City Clerk.  

Also present was Planning Consultant Chris Brewster. 

 Mayor Laura Wassmer led all present in the Pledge of Allegiance.   

 
INTRODUCTION OF STUDENTS & SCOUTS 

 Two boy scouts were in attendance to earn their “Citizenship in the Community” 

badges.   

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 

With no one wishing to address the Council, public participation was closed at 

7:35.    
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 Mayor Wassmer recognized JazzFest Committee members present and 

Chairman JD Kinney for the very successful 6th Annual Prairie Village Jazz Festival held 

last Saturday.  She noted that one of the musicians back stage told her that this was the 

best run festival he had ever seen and how pleased he was with how well the musicians 

were treated.  She acknowledged the work of the committee members, city staff and 

volunteers for putting together such a professionally run event featuring local and 

recognized jazz artists.  This is a great event for Prairie Village and we thank you for all 

the work that goes into making it happen each year.   

 
CONSENT AGENDA 
 
 Eric Mikkelson removed item #1 and asked that the minutes of the September 8th 

meeting reflect the confirmation by Gary Anderson that there was no intended office use 

to be construction in conjunction with the TIF project, except for ancillary offices related 

to the proposed apartments and/or hotel.    

 Council President Brooke Morehead moved for the approval of the Consent 

Agenda for September 21, 2015 as amended:      

1. Approve amended City Council Minutes – September 8, 2015 
2. Approve claims ordinance #2933 
3. Approve 2016 Mission Hills Agreement for Police and Court Services 
4. Approve Construction Change Order #1 (Final) with Metro Asphalt, Inc. for 

Project P5001:  2015 Street Repair Program in the amount of $4,330.28 
bringing the final contract amount to $154,330.28 
 

 A roll call vote was taken with the following members voting “aye”:  Weaver, 

Nelson, Noll, Mikkelson, Wang, Myers, Morehead, Runion, Morrison, Odell and 

Gallagher. 

 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
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JazzFest Committee 
 

 Brooke Morehead added her thanks to the JazzFest Committee for their work in 

putting together a very successful 2015 Jazz Festival and noted there would be a wrap-

up meeting to review the event and financial results.   

 
Mayor’s Report 

Mayor Wassmer reported she has had a very busy two weeks attending the 

Shawnee Mission Educational Foundation Breakfast, meetings on the Meadowbrook 

Project, meetings with representatives of First Washington on improvements proposed 

for the shopping centers, attending the 6th Annual Prairie Village Jazz Festival, attending 

a regional Mayors’ meeting on economic growth in Kansas City, attending a planning 

meeting for a proposed overlay district, the Citizens Police Academy, Constitution Day 

activities at Belinder Elementary, a tour of the Deffenbaugh facility, participating in the 

Brush with Kindness event and hosting the Northeast Johnson County Mayors at 

WireCo Corporate Headquarters at 2400 West 75th Street.  

 
STAFF REPORTS  
  
Public Safety 

 Chief Schwartzkopf reported on the second “Coffee with a Cop” 

 Saturday, September 26th the Department will be participating in the “Drug Take 
Back” program collecting prescription drugs at a drop-off outside of the police 
station.   
 

Public Works 

 Keith Bredehoeft provided updates on Roe Avenue Project and the 75th Street 
Projects 

 Mr. Bredehoeft responded to questions on the water main break at Somerset & 
Mission Road on Sunday.  He noted that the Water District is planning 
improvements to its water lines on Mission Road in 2016.  The process will be 
similar to that followed this past year on 75th Street 
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 Letters were mailed last week to residents impacted by Emerald Ash Bore 
additional information is available on the city’s website.  

 
Administration 

 Wes Jordan reported on the “Brush with Kindness” projects in Prairie Village.  A 
second and third project will be done on Wednesday, September 23rd and 
Saturday, September 26th.  He will send additional information to the Council and 
a presentation will be made later this fall on the work done.  

 Mr. Jordan provided additional information on the employee appreciation event to 
be held this Friday at Royals Stadium.  

 Lisa Santa Maria noted that this is the final quarter of the fiscal year and 
encouraged Council members to submit any requests for reimbursement. 

 Quinn Bennion noted the upcoming Public Meeting/Open House held by Johnson 
County Park & Recreation District to gather input on the development of the park 
land at Meadowbrook.  The meeting will be Tuesday, September 29th from 3:30 
to 7:30 p.m. 

 There will be a special council meeting on Monday, October 12th from 5:30 to 
6:00 at Meadowbrook followed by a joint workshop. 

 Mr. Bennion stated he will be out of the office next week attending the 
International City Managers Conference.  The point of contact in his absence will 
be Assistant City Administrator Wes Jordan. 

 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 
PC2015-06   Consider Request for Rezoning 7930 State Line Road from R-1b and C-0 
to CP-1 and Approval of Preliminary Development Plan 
 
 City Planning Consultant Chris Brewster noted this application was first heard by 

the Planning Commission on June 2, 2015, and then again on July 7, 2015.  The 

Planning Commission recommended approval of the rezoning and preliminary site plan 

subject to 15 conditions.  Additionally the Planning Commission approved a Conditional 

Use Permit for a drive through based on the site plan, subject to 3 conditions – one it 

being contingent upon approval of the Zoning and Preliminary Site Plan by the 

Governing Body.  The Governing Body considered the application at its August 3 

meeting and failed to approve the application.  A motion was approved to send the 

application back to the Planning Commission to look at specific issues associated with 
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the drive through and relationship with abutting residential property.  A revised site plan 

based on this motion was created by the applicant.   

The primary issues from the City Council were the drive-through and noise.  A 

new site plan was developed to further address these issues.  While the new plan 

addresses these issues, other issues are created.  The applicant is willing to move 

forward with either plan.  A revised landscape plan has been created using more plants 

and trees suggested at the Council meeting.  The revised landscape plan will be 

implemented with either site plan recommended by the Planning Commission.  An 

engineering firm was hired to conduct a noise analysis of the proposed drive through 

speakers and the existing noise levels.  The dumpster has been moved further from the 

residential properties to minimize noise.    

Specifically the Planning Commission discussed the following with respect to the 

issues identified: 

 Drainage  - since the proposed application is reducing impervious surface and 
further increasing landscape elements, an improvement over current conditions is 
possible. 

 Traffic – while the proposed use could increase traffic for the site, the traffic study 
found that the current capacity of State Line road can handle the proposed uses 
traffic patterns and site configuration. 

 Lighting – the final development plan will be required to meet all outdoor lighting 
standards which require design standards to ensure no light spill over onto 
adjacent residential property. 

 Smell and Noise – the operation, performance standards and site design are 
arranged in a manner to best mitigate any potential impacts of noise and smell. 

 
The revised site plan includes additional landscape materials, and a revised 

circulation plan that does not circulate parking and drive-through traffic as far back (west) on 

the site.  Instead, two stacking lanes turn into the drive-through closer to the building on the 

central part of the lot.  The speaker boxes for the drive through remain in the same location 

as the original application and are oriented to the south west – towards the office property to 
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the south.  While additional landscape materials and reduced potential for all traffic 

circulating to the back portion of the lot could reduce perceived noise impacts on abutting 

residential property, the revised plan also presents a potential circulation issue.  There is 

only one drive lane to the majority of the site parking on the north side of the lot, and if more 

than 12 cars begin to stack at the drive-through area, there is the potential for customers 

trying to access parking to stack in that line along the east side of the applicants property.  

This option was originally proposed by the applicant prior to the initial application, but due to 

potential stacking issues staff requested the circulation option shown on the original 

application. 

After significant discussion by the Planning Commission,  the Commission voted to 

return its original recommendation to the City Council.  The primary reasons for not 

selecting the revised plan were pedestrian safety concerns for patrons walking from the 

parking lot to the restaurant and potential stacking of vehicles interfering with traffic flow 

created by the new plan proposed.  Based on the findings of the noise study they amended 

condition #15 and added condition #16 stipulating the enhanced landscaped plan prepared 

be implemented.   

 Mr. Brewster at this point the Planning Commission’s recommendation can be 

approved, denied or amended by a simple majority vote of the Governing Body based on 

the Golden Factors.   

 Dan Runion asked what happens if traffic does back up onto State Line Road.  

Mr. Brewster replied there is room for the stacking of 12 vehicles before it impacts traffic 

flow on the property and an additional 10 vehicles before it would impact State Line 

Road.  This will not be a problem.   
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 Terrence Gallagher stated he appreciated the enhanced landscape and but 

raised concern with odor emissions with the trash dumpster located adjacent to 

neighboring properties.  Mr. Brewster replied a condition of approval from the Planning 

Commission was that the dumpster be moved from next to the residences to the south 

side of the property farthest away from the residential properties.   

 Eric Mikkelson questioned the effectiveness of the eight foot fence due to the 

elevation of this property in comparison with the adjacent properties and if 49 parking 

spaces were necessary.  Mr. Brewster responded the 8 foot fence will provide adequate 

screening particularly with the enhanced landscaping.  He noted the determination of 

parking counts is an inexact science.  The issues was not addressed by the 

Commission as the applicant submitted plans with the number of parking spaces 

required by code.  However, he added that under the requested Planned Zoning 

designation, the City has the ability to approve few parking spaces.  He feels the 

requested number of spaces is appropriate for the size of this building and operation.   

 Mitch Dicarlo, with Block and Company, introduced Jeff Bartz with BHC Rhodes, 

Danny Potts with Klover Architecture and Mo Yaganeh, President & Operating Partner 

with KC Slim LLC. 

 Jeff Bartz presented a comparison of the original plan approved by the Planning 

Commission and the revised plan created based on the requests of the City Council.  The  

goal of new plan is to minimize noise.  They have done so with additional landscaping using 

recommended trees and adding landscaping around the sound boards and moving 

dumpster further away from residents.  Only parking will be located in the deepest part of 

the lot by the residential properties.   
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A study was completed by Henderson Engineers, Inc. on August 19th and 20th.  

Noise levels were measured on the proposed site and the existing Slim Chickens 

restaurants in Independence, Missouri and Overland Park, Kansas at noon.  The results 

indicate the intercom noise is primarily inaudible except at times of no traffic, though locust, 

wind noise and other typical outdoor ambient noises will be approximately equivalent or 

louder than the intercom system.  Based on testing, the estimated level from the drive 

through speaker at the northwest property line on the proposed site is 42.2 decibels with the 

existing ambient noise level of 51.5 decibels.  Noise from the two locations tested revealed 

noise levels at 10 and 15 feet from the speakers to be less than existing traffic noise from 

the street.   

 Eric Mikkelson stated he was bothered by the plan having the required number of 

parking spaces when there is the flexibility to have fewer spaces.  Mr. Bartz replied they 

would be willing to reduce the parking by one or two spaces.  Mr. Yaganeh stated  the 

majority of the patrons park and come in to eat with only approximately 30% using the 

drive-through facilities.  Adequate parking spaces are important to their patrons.   

Mr. Mikkelson asked about the potential for a higher fence.  Mr. Bartz replied 

there are greater structural concerns with a fence in excess of 8 feet, the proposed 8 

foot fence would match that installed by Panda Express and the proposed landscaping 

will create a solid wall buffer.  Mr. Mikkelson asked if there would be a solid wall year-

round.  Mr. Bartz replied the proposed trees are evergreen that have been planted as 

close to one another as possible allowing for future growth.   

Jori Nelson stated her biggest concern is parking adjacent to residential 

properties and the impact of car headlights as well as noise.  Mr. Bartz noted the 

majority of the parking is on the south side of the site minimizing the noise to the 
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neighboring residents on the north.  Ms Nelson stated she visited the Panda Express 

site to confirm the noise level of their drive-through speakers and found it to be minimal.   

Mr. Bartz replied the findings of the noise study, without the benefit of the 

proposed buffering landscaping, indicate that noise will not be a serious issue for 

adjacent residential properties.   

Ted Odell stated the City needs to be careful when considering lowering parking 

requirements.   He likes the additional landscaping and feels the 8-foot fence is 

appropriate.  Brooke Morehead agreed that the revised landscape plan is a significant 

improvement over what currently exists.  Sheila Myers asked what was at the front of 

the building.  Mr. Bartz replied an outside seating area with a canopy.   

Ted Odell moved the Governing Body adopt Ordinance 2333 approving the 

rezoning of 7930 State Line Road from R-lb and C-0 to CP-1 (Restricted Business 

District) and the revised Preliminary Development Plan subject to 16 conditions 

recommended by the Planning Commission.  The motion was seconded by Andrew 

Wang.   

Mayor Wassmer opened the meeting to comments from residents in attendance.   

Carlly Bailey, 2021 Somerset Drive, stated the opposition to this project by the 

neighbors on Somerset has not diminished.    Concerns remain regarding security, 

noise pollution, light pollution, traffic, water runoff and employees hanging around late in 

the evening.  She noted that Panda Express was the only similarly zoned property with a 

drive-through in Prairie Village, pointing out the others are all located in Kansas City, 

Missouri.   She and her mother were “adamantly opposed to Slim Chickens” coming to 

the neighborhood. She pointed to the problems associated with the presence of Panda 



10 

 

Express on the neighboring parcel and said she worried that another restaurant with a 

drive through window would only exacerbate noise, odors and light pollution. 

Ms Bailey pointed out that KCP&L routinely trims the trees on this property to  

protect their power line and that the trees on the Panda Express property do not provide 

screening.  As a neighboring resident Panda Express has been a resounding failure.  

Ms. Bailey citing court zoning related rulings, urged the City Council to deny this 

application and protect the property values of the surrounding property owners.   

Audrey Martin, 2119 Somerset Drive, stated that no one wants a massive solid 

wall in their back yard and that no more trees are needed.  She noted the pavement is 

necessary for access for maintenance of the power lines.   

Harlan Burkhead, 7909 Sagamore, noted that the construction of a ten foot wall 

would block headlights, but it would also block sunlight from coming into their backyards 

and negatively impacting the growth of plants.  Mr. Burkhead stated the traffic study 

presented by the applicant was not done independently nor recently.  The study used 

2011 data from Kansas City, Missouri and is not signed by a certified engineer.  Over 

the years he has lived at this location, he has seen traffic volume increase significantly 

and feels that this additional business will result in traffic accidents.   

David Woolridge, 2115 Somerset, stated he can hear the speakers from Panda 

Express on his property.  The proposed evergreens will provide minimal sound buffering 

and the power company will cut the trees back preventing them from reaching the height 

to be effective for screening.  Mr. Woolridge stated the sound study conducted was not 

descriptive or comparative.  He noted that you can’t measure sound from something that 

has not been constructed.  This is a seven day a week operation with the greatest noise 

coming during the evening hours which were not measured.  He asked the City Council 
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to not allow this most intrusive commercial development to be constructed behind their 

homes.  

Jori Nelson asked if the City verified the traffic study.  Keith Bredehoeft replied 

the study was reviewed by city staff and the city’s traffic consultant.  Based on their 

findings a full traffic study was not requested.  Mitch DiCarlo stated that the Police 

Department’s research found no accidents at this location in the past three years.   

Mitch DiCarlo of Block stated that the company had been responsive to the 

concerns of both the Planning Commission and the council doing everything we could 

come up with or conceive of…to address all of the concerns that were raised.  He noted 

that traffic created by this project is not in addition to existing traffic, it is replacing the 

traffic generated by the previous office use.   

Jori Nelson asked if the business was successful how much vehicular traffic 

would be generated during a day.  Mo Yaganeh responded that most of their traffic 

would be between the hours of 11 – 1:30 and 4 to 8 p.m. with very little traffic after 8 p.m.  

It was difficult to estimate traffic at this point stating it could be 400 to 500 vehicles per 

day.  He encouraged the City Council members to go on Facebook and read the reviews 

on the recent Slim Chickens operation that opened in Overland Park.  This is not a 

“chicken shack”, but a well designed operation that will bring revenue and jobs to Prairie 

Village.  There is no comparison for the proposed $2.5M operation in Prairie Village.    

David Morrison commended Mr. DiCarlo on their presentation and proposed 

business; however, he noted that they are requested the rezoning of this property from a 

residential use to a retail/commercial use.  He would like to see the office building use 

continue.   He does not see an overwhelming reason to change the zoning for the 

benefit of this developer over the objection of the neighboring residential property 
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owners who will be negatively impacted.  He feels it is time for the City Council to stand 

behind its residents and say no to the proposed rezoning.  

Eric Mikkelson stated he agreed with most of Mr. Morrison’s comments including 

the comments regarding the outstanding presentation provided by the applicant.  

However, he is concerned that it will be a number of years before the proposed 

landscaping will become a solid wall protecting the residents from vehicle lights shining 

on their property.  Mr. Mikkelson moved to amend the motion with the following two 

conditions:  that the eight foot fence be increased to 10 feet in height and that four to six 

parking spaces located closest to neighboring residential properties be removed.  The 

amendment was seconded by Dan Runion.   

Ted Odell questioned the changing elevation between the properties and its 

impact on the screening of headlights.  Mr. Bartz replied there is a three foot difference 

in elevation.  Mr. Gallagher noted the proposed landscaping is far greater than that 

required by other cities and will create an effective buffer.  He does not support a ten 

foot wall across the back of these residential properties.  Mr. Odell noted the stated 

difficulties in constructing and maintaining a ten foot wall.  Mr. Mikkelson stated the 

additional two feet would ensure that the headlights would be screened.  Brooke 

Morehead suggested the construction of a berm.   

Sheila Myers stated she appreciated what the applicant has done, but this site 

does not support the use they are proposing.  They are trying to retrofit a business on a 

site that cannot accommodate it.  

Andrew Wang questioned the City Council’s tinkering with the architecturally 

designed site approved by a Planning Commission with experience and expertise.  He 

stated this is not a residential site.  It is a highly travelled major corridor of commercial 
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businesses.  If office use was the optimal use for this property, the office building would 

have been successful.   

Jori Nelson expressed concern with the number of vehicles that would be coming 

onto to property over the course of a year based on the estimate given.   

Ted Odell stated he would be more comfortable with the proposed amendment if 

it were to simply reduce the number of parking spaces and prevent headlights from 

shining onto adjacent properties rather that stating a specific number of parking spaces 

to be removed and requiring a 10 foot fence.   

Dan Runion asked what the adjacent business properties along State Line Road 

in Prairie Village were zoned.  Chris Brewster stated they were zoned CP-1, the same 

zoning being requested.   

Terrence Gallagher noted that the issue is the headlights shining upon adjacent 

property and suggested that it be addressed not by a required ten foot fence but through 

a sight-line study that would determine the minimium height required to prevent that 

from occurring. 

Eric Mikkelson amended his proposed amendment to require the fence be 

construction at a height determined by a sight analysis to prevent any overflow of 

headlight lights onto neighboring property and that the six parking spaces closest to the 

adjacent residential properties be removed.   

Chris Brewster noted the applicant stated he could removed one or two and that 

the city needs to make sure that sufficient parking is available.  He feels the number of 

spaces should be determined by the applicant and noted this could also be addressed 

through the use of compact spaces.  Jeff Bartz noted they could designate those parking 

spaces nearest to residential properties as employee parking limiting the impact.  Mr. 
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Mikkelson stated he has a difficult time having parking spaces that are not needed.  Mr. 

Bartz noted the parking spaces are a minimum of 15 feet from the residential property 

lines.  Mr. Mikkelson responded he’d like to see them a minimum 20 feet back.  Mr. 

Bartz noted code only requires a five foot setback.   

Caroline Bailey, 2021 Somerset, noted that Somerset is angled to State Line and 

they already look onto the site and parking.   

Mayor Wassmer suggested removing two from the top and two from the bottom.  

She also likes designating them as employee parking.   

Terrence Gallagher suggested moving the parking on the north side to the south 

side and move the trash enclosure farther away from residents.  Mr. Bartz stated those 

changes could be made in the final development plan that will go back to the Planning 

Commission.   

Eric Mikkelson moved the following amendment to the motion on the floor – that 

condition #8 be amended to read:  the fence height shall be set at the height necessary 

to prevent headlights from high profile vehicles from entering adjacent residential lots 

from the highest point of the property and condition #17 be added to read:  that the 

applicant shall remove four (4) parking spaces closest to the residential properties or 

relocate them so they are no closer to the residential properties than the closest spot 

after they are removed.  The amendment was seconded by Dan Runion and passed by 

a vote of 9 to 3. 

The motion as amended that the Governing Body adopt Ordinance 2333 

approving the rezoning of 7930 State Line Road from R-lb and C-0 to CP-1 (Restricted 

Business District) and the revised Preliminary Development Plan subject to 17conditions 

recommended by the Planning Commission and Governing Body was voted on by roll 
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call vote with the following votes cast:  “aye”  Weaver, Nelson, Noll, Mikkelson, Wang, 

Morehead, Runion, Morrison, Odell, Gallagher, Wassmer and “nay” Hopkins (in 

absence) and Myers.   

 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
 Councilman David Morrison reported that he had just returned from a National 

League of Cities Conference and encouraged other council members to participate in 

these valuable educational experiences.   

 
Committee meetings scheduled for the next two weeks: 

Environment/Recycle Committee 09/23/2015 5:30 p.m. 
Council Committee of the Whole  10/05/2015 6:00 p.m. 
City Council 10/05/2015 7:30 p.m. 

================================================================= 

The Prairie Village Arts Council is pleased to present a photo exhibit by the Dolyna 
Photo Club in the R. G. Endres Gallery during the month of September.   
 
The Annual Prairie Village Peanut Butter Week in support of Harvesters Food Bank will 
be held October 5 – 9, 2015.  Support the drive through donations at City Hall, or at your 
local church or school. 
 
The Annual League of Kansas Municipalities will be held October 10 – 12, 2015 in 
Topeka. 
 
Save the Date – the Northeast Johnson County Chamber of Commerce Annual Gala will 
be held on Saturday, November 21st.  
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
 With no further business to come before the City Council the meeting was adjourned 

at 9:45 p.m. 

 
 
Joyce Hagen Mundy 
City Clerk 
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